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Seminar organised with the support of the European Commission 



 
 

QUESTIONNAIRE 
 
 

PRELIMINARY REMARK 
 

Actions filed by foreign nationals should be understood 
as those actions concerning asylum-related issues (as 
per Article 78 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union), and immigration-related issues (as per 
Article 79 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union). 

 
 
1. EVIDENCE LAW IN COMPETENT NATIONAL COURTS WITH REGARD TO ACTIONS FILED 
BY FOREIGN NATIONALS 
 
A) RULES OF EVIDENCE 
 

1.  Are the rules of evidence in actions filed by foreign 
nationals laid down specifically in internal law?  
 
The national courts hear and decide lawsuits with 
foreign nationals under the Act. No 99/1963 Coll. of 
Civil Procedure, hereinafter referred to as „ Code of 
Civil Procedure”), in these cases, they are subject to 
the same provisions as the citizens of the Slovak 
Republic. 
 
Pursuant to Section 18 of the Code of Civil Procedure: 
The parties shall participate in civil proceedings on an 
equal footing. They have the right to use their mother 
tongue in the proceedings. The court shall have to 
guarantee the parties equal opportunities to exercise 
their rights. 
 
Written summons to the hearing in matters of asylum and 
subsidiary protection shall have to be served to the 
party in a language supposed the party shall understand, 
pursuant to Section 246c paragraph 2 of the Code of 
Civil Procedure. 
 
1.1. Do national law or case law rule out certain types 
of evidence? Where applicable, make a distinction 
between those actions relating to asylum and those 
relating to immigration. 
 
National law or case law do not rule out certain types 
of evidence. Case law in the meaning of the Slovak law 
system does not correspond to the term case law in the 
concept of European law, because except in particular 
case, it is not binding for the trial court. 
 
1.2. Do national law or case law allow certain 
presumptions (e.g. in asylum cases, in the event of past 
persecution or safe countries of origin)? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration. 
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Where the law lays down the presumption of a proof to 
the contrary with respect to a certain fact, the court 
shall deem this fact to be proven unless the proceedings 



has shown that the contrary is true, as defined in 
Section 133 of the Code of Civil Procedure. 
 
In Act on Asylum No 480/2002 Coll. in section 19a 
entitled “Assessment of Application”, in the paragraphs 
2 till 6 is stated: 
 
(2) The fact that the applicant has already been 
persecuted or suffered serious harm or was subjected to 
direct threat of persecution or serious harm shall 
constitute a significant sign of justification of the 
applicant’s fear of persecution or threat of a serious 
harm, unless there are good reasons to consider that 
such persecution or serious harm will not be repeated. 
 
(3) If the applicant fails to support his/her statements 
by evidence, the Ministry shall not take it into account 
at assessment of his/her application for asylum when 
a) the applicant has made a genuine effort to 
substantiate his/her application, 
b) the applicant submitted all relevant elements at 
his/her disposal and provided a satisfactory explanation 
regarding any lack of other relevant elements,  
c) the applicant’s statements are found to be coherent 
and plausible and do not run counter to available 
information relevant to the applicant’s case, 
d) the applicant has applied for asylum or subsidiary 
protection immediately after entering the territory of 
the Slovak Republic or, in the case of an authorised 
stay on the territory of the Slovak Republic, 
immediately after learning about the facts justifying 
international protection, and 
e) the general credibility of the applicant has been 
established. 
 
(4) When assessing the reasons for persecution, the 
Ministry of Interior shall take into account that 
a) the concept of race shall in particular include 
considerations of colour, descent or membership of a 
particular ethnic group, 
b) the concept of nationality shall not be confined to 
citizenship or lack thereof but shall in particular 
include membership of a group determined by its 
cultural, ethnic or linguistic identity, common 
geographical or political origins or its relationship 
with the population of another state, 
c) the concept of religion shall in particular include 
the holding of theistic, non-theistic or atheistic 
beliefs, the participation in or abstention from 
religious ceremonies, other religious acts or expression 
of view, or forms of personal or communal conduct based 
on or mandated by any religious beliefs, 
d) the concept of political opinion shall in particular 
include the holding of an opinion, thought or belief on 
a matter related to the potential actors of persecution 
and to their policies or methods, whether or not that 
opinion, thought or belief has been acted upon by the 
applicant, 
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e) a group shall be considered to form a particular 
social group where in particular members of that group 
share an innate characteristic, or a common background 
that cannot be changed, or share a characteristic or 
belief that is so fundamental to identity or conscience 
that a person should not be forced to renounce it, and 
it is perceived as being different by the surrounding 
society; depending on the circumstances in the country 
of origin, a particular social group might include a 
group based on a common characteristic of sexual 
orientation, while this orientation cannot be understood 



to include acts considered to be criminal in accordance 
with a separate regulation. 
 
(5) When assessing an application for asylum, it is 
immaterial whether the applicant actually possesses the 
racial, religious, national, social or political 
characteristic which attracts the persecution, provided 
that such a characteristic is attributed to the 
applicant by the actor of persecution. 
 
(6) When assessing an application for asylum, the 
Ministry shall stem from the fact that protection 
against persecution or serious harm is usually provided 
in the country of origin when the State, political 
parties or political movements, or organisations 
controlling the State or a substantial part of its 
territory, take reasonable steps to prevent the 
persecution or suffering of serious harm, in particular, 
by means of an effective legal system for the detection, 
prosecution and punishment of acts constituting 
persecution or serious harm, and the applicant has 
access to such protection. 
In Act No 48/2002 on stay of aliens Coll. are not such 
presumptions. 

 
B) BURDEN OF PROOF 
 

2. What is the role of the parties in the administration 
of evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration.  
 
Status and entitlements of foreign nationals as the 
parties to the proceeding are the same as for other 
participants in civil cases before the courts of the 
Slovak Republic. The burden of proof in asylum 
procedures, as well as in the proceedings under the Act 
No 48/2002 Coll. on Stay of Aliens, falls upon the 
foreign national. In the administrative proceedings is 
the burden of proof adequately divided between the 
foreign national and the Migration Office; that applies 
also to the hearing before the courts. 
 
3. Can trial judges play a role in the administration of 
evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? If so, 
on what terms (e.g. do trial judges have the authority 
to examine evidence in detail or do they give a more 
marginal assessment)? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
General provisions for the administration of evidence 
under is provided for in the Section 120, paragraphs 1 
till 4 of the Code of Civil Procedure: 
 
(1) The parties are obliged to adduce evidence to uphold 
their claims. The court may take also evidence that has 
not been adduced by the parties. 
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(2) Besides the evidence adduced by the parties, the 
court shall be under an obligation to take additional 
evidence when such evidence is necessary to establish 
the facts in the proceedings which can be initiated on 
the court's own motion, such as proceedings concerning 
the permission to contract marriage, determination or 
denial of paternity, adoption, company register and 
certain issues related to companies or cooperatives. 



 
(3) Except in cases referred to in paragraph 2, the 
court may admit in evidence consensual statements made 
by the parties. 
 
(4) Except in cases referred to in Section 120 paragraph 
2, the court must instruct the participants of the 
hearing that all evidence must be submitted or adduced 
prior to the pronouncement of the decision concluding 
the examination of evidence and in cases without hearing 
(§ 115 of the Act) before the decision is made on the 
merits, since no evidence will be admitted afterwards. 
The special provision of the Code of the Civil Procedure 
applicable also for adjudication upon remedies against 
the decisions of administrative authorities, lays down 
in Section 250q paragraph 1of this Act that the court 
may carry out fact-finding necessary to review the 
contested decision. 

 
C) WEIGHT OF EVIDENCE 

 
4. How and on what terms do trial judges weight the 
various types of evidence submitted to them in asylum 
and immigration cases? Is any such weighting determined 
by national law or by case law? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
The court evaluates evidence at its discretion, 
evaluating each item of evidence separately and in its 
entirety, while taking due account of everything that 
has transpired in the proceedings, including statements 
made by the parties (pursuant to Section 133 of the Code 
of Civil Procedure). 
 
According to Section 245 paragraph 2 of the Code of 
Civil Procedure, in respect of a decision issued by an 
administrative authority on the basis of legally allowed 
discretion (administrative discretion), the court shall 
only review whether such decision goes beyond the scope 
and points of view set forth by the law. The court does 
not take in consideration the appropriateness and 
adequacy of the administrative decision. 
 
The requirements for administrative discretion stated by 
an act are discussed and further specified in the 
decisions/opinions of the Supreme Court of the Slovak 
Republic. 
 
5. What powers of review does the supreme administrative 
court have in assessing the evidential weighting of 
documents? Where applicable, make a distinction between 
those actions relating to asylum and those relating to 
immigration.  
 
If the Supreme Court of the Slovak Republic decides on 
appeal substantiated by determining the facts of the 
case in an insufficient way, it will consider the 
probative value of evidence. 
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If the Supreme Court of the Slovak republic holds that 
the identified facts at issue were insufficient to 
consider the case, the court shall award a judgement 
changing the judgement of the regional court, cancelling 
the contested decision of the administrative authority 
and refer the case back to the sued administrative 
authority for further proceedings. 



 
 

 
2. COMPETENCE OF THE NATIONAL COURT TO ACT OF ITS OWN MOTION IN A EUROPEAN 
CONTEXT 
 

1. Where the parties raise preliminary questions, can 
procedural restrictions be applied? For example, at what 
point in proceedings may the parties submit preliminary 
questions? Do those questions have to be submitted in a 
specific written procedural document or can they be 
submitted at any time, including at the hearing? 
 
The court shall suspend the proceedings if it held, that 
it would ask European court of Justice for decision on 
preliminary question under the Treaty Treaty on the 
Functioning of the European Union, as reffered to in 
Section 109 paragraph 1 c) of the Code of Civil 
Procedure. 
If the proceeding has been suspended pursuant to section 
109 paragraph 1 c), the court may suspend by a 
resolution the enforcement of the decision. Appeal shall 
be admissible against such decision of the court. 
From abovementioned, it is clear that the court assesses 
the need for submission of preliminary questions before 
concluding the examination of evidence. The court is not 
bound by a proposal filed by a party to the proceedings. 
There is no statutory form for the submission of 
preliminary questions before national courts. 
 
2. Has the national court already ruled on the issue of 
direct applicability in your country of Articles 18 and 
47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European 
Union? If so, is the national court which has 
jurisdiction to rule on disputes concerning actions 
filed by foreign nationals able or obliged to raise, of 
its own motion, arguments from these provisions? 
 
We don´t have knowledge on such case. 
 

 
3. THE NATIONAL COURT AND EUROPEAN INSTRUMENTS 
 

1. Do you regularly refer to European case law when 
handing down judgements? Have you ever referred to the 
case law of other Member States when handing down 
judgements? 
 
Courts in their decisions regularly refer to European 
case law. We don´t have knowledge of the decision with 
reference to the case law of another Member State. 
 
2. Can the national court autonomously interpret Article 
1(A) to (F) of the Geneva Convention of 28 July 1951, 
specifically when abstracting information from Council 
Directive 2004/83/EC (the so-called Qualification 
Directive)? Has a conflict ever arisen between the two 
standards (e.g. in terms of their criteria of attachment 
or exclusionary clauses)? What solution(s) did the 
national court adopt, if any? 
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The Court interprets Article 1 (A) of the Geneva 
Convention of 28 July 1951 in the context of Council 
Directive 2004/83/EC (the Qualification Directive). 
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We don´t have knowledge on such case. 
 
3. Some European Directives contain provisions which do 
not have to be transposed, including Articles 5(3), 8(1) 
and (3), and 17(3) of Council Directive 2004/83/EC (the 
so-called Qualification Directive), Articles 26 and 27 
of Council Directive 2005/85/EC of 1 December 2005 on 
minimum standards on procedures in Member States for 
granting and withdrawing refugee status (the so-called 
Procedure Directive) and Articles 4(2) and (3), and 7(1) 
and (2) of Council Directive 2003/86/EC of 
22 September 2003 on the right to family reunification. 
Where these provisions have not been transposed, does 
the national court attach a level of importance to 
them anyway (soft law, minimal standards, etc.)? 
 
Aforementioned provisions of Council Directives were 
largely transposed into national legal regulation of the 
asylum procedure, but the court when it decides also 
takes into account provisions of European Directives 
which do not have to be transposed,  and takes into 
account also the recommendations and opinions of the 
Council or the Commission, respectively of the  
Committee of Ministers. 
 

---------------- 


